PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 10, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 10, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr. 
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would hold executive session in another room within Town Hall and then return to open session in the Mayflower Room at approximately 7:00 p.m.  

Return to Open Session
The Board returned to open session in the Mayflower Room at 7:06 p.m. and Chairman Quintal led the Pledge of Allegiance.  
Chairman Quintal chose to take the evening’s agenda items out of order and opened a joint meeting with the School Committee, Planning Board, Advisory & Finance Committee, and Building Committee.
Joint Meeting
School Committee



Planning Board

Margie Burgess, Secretary



Marc Garrett, Chairman

Dennis Begley





Paul McAlduff

Debra Betz





Larry Rosenblum
Robert Bielan

Nicole Manfredi

Gary Maestas, Superintendent of Schools
Advisory & Finance Committee

Building Committee
William Driscoll, Chairman



David Peck, Chairman

Mathew Muratore, 1st Vice Chairman

Ed Conroy

Linda Benezra, 2nd Vice Chairman




Cornelius Bakker






Chris Morse





Ted Gentry, Owner’s Project Manager
Jim Sweeney





(Plymouth North High School Project)
Margie Burgess called the meeting of the School Committee to order.  Marc Garrett called the meeting of the Planning Board to order.  The Building and Advisory & Finance committees did not have a quorum to officially call their respective meetings to order.
Gary Maestas, Superintendent of Schools, provided a presentation on the Plymouth North High School (“PNHS”) building project and the Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”) process for school construction.   MSBA, he said, has indicated that Plymouth can expect a 49.75% baseline reimbursement in funding for the PNHS project, which is estimated at a preliminary budget of $80 million.   Superintendent Maestas discussed the ways in which the Town can make the reimbursement base percentage larger by adding various features to the project, e.g. “green” sustainable design, regionalization, and model school building.  Lastly, he outlined the three phases of funding for the project: Phase 1 – Owner’s Project Manager Fee, feasibility study, and site work; Phase 2 – designer selection, designer fees & expenses; and Phase 3 – construction and necessary fees.

Members of the Board of Selectmen, School Committee, Advisory & Finance Committee, and Building Committee posed questions to Superintendent Maestas regarding added project features (like community uses, sustainable technologies, and regionalization), project time frame, and the proposed senior center.  

Superintendent Maestas noted that, while the MSBA has been very clear that it will not fund any part of the senior center, it does not object to the center being located at the PNHS site.  Ted Gentry, the PNHS Owner’s Project Manager, stated that he estimates the time frame for the project at 24-30 months, not including planning.  Superintendent Maestas explained that the plan is to build a model school that is technologically advanced and “green,” with community use components and room for future expansion. 
Mathew Muratore, member of the Advisory & Finance Committee and Chairman of the Council on Aging, noted that the lease for the current senior center at Cordage Park will be up for renewal in a couple years.  If a new senior center is realistically four to five years away, he said, the Town will need to consider how project time lines and schedules will coincide.  Dinah O’Brien, Director of Community Resources, emphasized the need to establish a permanent home for the senior center, and she offered her recommendation that design services for the senior center be combined with that of the PNHS project, for cost efficiency.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board unanimously voted:

That it is hereby determined that the architectural and other preliminary expenses associated with the following project to be financed with a portion of the proceeds of the $199,000,000 borrowing authorized by the votes of the Town passed June 26, 2006 (Article 1) and September 19, 2006 are as follows:

Plymouth North High School Project:

$4,000,000

(Architectural and other preliminary expenses associated with the design of a new high school at the Plymouth North High School site and/or the architectural and other preliminary expenses associated with the remodeling of existing school buildings at such site as described in the June 26, 2006 vote referred to above)

Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Seeing no further discussion, Chairman Quintal called for brief recess at 7:50 p.m. and asked that the members of the School Committee and the Advisory & Finance Committee return for further discussion with the Board.  The Planning Board then adjourned its joint session with the Selectmen.
Chairman Quintal called the meeting back to order at approximately 8:00 p.m. 
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager, discussed Governor Patrick’s recent announcement of further Chapter 9C reductions to State Aid for the current fiscal year, which resulted in a cut of $475,228 for Plymouth.   In October, she said, the Town Manager’s Office (upon recommendation of the Finance Director) implemented several measures to reduce costs in anticipation of these cuts.  Through a 5% freeze on departmental expenses and restrictions on overtime and hiring, Ms. Arrighi explained, the Town was able to secure approximately $600,000 within the FY2009 budget to weather the cuts to State Aid.   The School Department worked closely with the Town Manager’s Office to cooperatively share in these cuts, she noted, despite the fact that no cuts were made to Chapter 70 State Aid for schools.   At this point, Ms. Arrighi recommended, the Town should stay-the-course with its current budget reduction measures. 

William Driscoll and Superintendent Maestas shared comments regarding the Town’s efforts to control the current budget and anticipate further cuts in State Aid.   Chairman Quintal noted his happiness that the Town was able to stabilize itself in expectation of reductions, and he urged everyone to continue to work collaboratively on the FY2010 budget during such difficult economic challenges.
Seeing no further discussion, the School Committee voted to adjourn its joint session with the Selectmen at approximately 8:10 p.m.
Town Manager’s Report

Acting Director of Public Works – Ms. Arrighi explained that, due to the departure of Roger Hammond, the Human Resources Department will move forward with the advertisement of the Director of Public Works position.  David Gould, the Town’s Environmental Manager, has been appointed to serve as Acting Director of Public Works, effective March 1, 2009, during the search for Mr. Hammond’s replacement.   Ms. Arrighi noted that Mr. Gould had previously served as Plymouth’s Acting Director of Public Works from January 2007 until the end of April 2007, and she shared information on his educational background and recognition within the environmental management field.

Economic Foundation Retreat – Ms. Arrighi reported that the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation held a retreat at the Chamber of Commerce offices to discuss and set organizational goals for the future.  She noted that she attended this recent meeting, which was facilitated by the Institute of Regional Development at Bridgewater State College. 

Selectman Mahoney noted that he would like to sit-in on a meeting of the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation.
Licenses

One Day Wine & Malt

· Plymouth Lions Club, Bill Kane (2 Hallick Road), requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for an Oktoberfest event to be held from 12:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. on September 12, 2009 at the Hedge House on Water Street.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Plymouth Lions Club / Bill Kane.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Common Victualler (New)

· Kavar Enterprises Inc. d/b/a Mirage Restaurant, 24 Main Street, Mehrdad Niknezhad, requested a new Common Victualler License.  Issuance of this license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Kavar Enterprises Inc. d/b/a Mirage Restaurant.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· Digital Media Services, 83 Court Street, requested a Change of Manager from Robert Young Jr. to Joseph P. Goldberg.   Issuance of this license is subject to the requisite CORI background check.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Change of Manager (as outlined above) for Digital Media Services.  

Voted 5-0-0, approved.  
Fuel Storage (Change of Ownership)

· The following location has storage tanks already in place and approved:
7 Home Depot Drive

The ownership of this fuel storage location has changed, and, thus, the new owner has requested a Change of Ownership for the fuel storage license from Balder LLC to Colbea Enterprises LLC, 2050 Plainfield Pike, Cranston, RI  02921. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Change of Ownership of the license for fuel storage at 7 Home Depot Drive from Balder LLC to Colbea Enterprises LLC.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes of October 27, 2008 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the October 27, 2008 Selectmen’s Meeting.   Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention by Chairman Quintal, as he did not attend the meeting of October 27, 2009.
Meeting Minutes of October 28, 2008 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the October 28, 2008 Selectmen’s Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
Access to Conservation Land – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) access to a portion of the 200 acres site located at the intersection of Clark Road and Long Pond Road (“Conservation Land”) for the purpose of (1) inspection; (2) exploration and geotechnical engineering, including without limitation, conducting test borings and other forms of drilling for the purpose of soil sampling;  (3) removal of soil, gravel or other mineral resources or natural deposits; (3) traversing and operating drilling equipment on a portion of the Conservation Land; and (4) incidental clearing of trees and other forms of vegetation limited in scope to that required in order to allow for preliminary work associated with the future construction of an access road to the Plymouth South Middle School and Plymouth School High School Campus and the PRS development site.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal noted that the Town also seeks approval from The Wildlands Trust related to this agreement and the future construction of the access road.

Sworn Weighers for 2009 – The Board appointed the following employees of P.A. Landers’ Plymouth facility as sworn weighers for 2009:


Gilbert Amado

205 South Street, Hanson, MA 02341


Kevin Amado

15-A Main Street, Carver, MA 02330


Sharon Amado

15-A Main Street, Carver, MA 02330


Angus Beaton

428 Winter Street, Hanson, MA 02341


Steven Clark

133 South Sandwich Road, Mashpee, MA 02649


Kevin Dauwer

25 Elmwood Way, Bridgewater, MA 02324


Robert Frade

96 Converse Road, Marion, MA 02738


Thomas Jacobs

141 Monks Hill Road, Kingston, MA 02364


Russell Jennison, Jr.

25 Point Pleasant Circle, East Wareham, MA 02338


John J. Kennedy

72 Anawon Drive, Halifax, MA 02338


James Brian Moore

74 Wintergreen Farm, Pembroke, MA 02359


Alicia Muller

147 Center Street, Brockton, MA 02302


Robert O’Neill

15 Maple Street, Hingham, MA 02043


Anna Pesonen

4 Lakeview Street, Box 3, S. Carver, MA 02366


Mark Simpson

296 Elm Street, Pembroke, MA 02359


John F. Sullivan

17 Robert Avenue, Marshfield, MA 02050


Dennis Twofoot

1019 Washington Street, Abington, MA 02351


Jessica Muller

29 Woodland Road, W. Bridgewater, MA 02379
Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business
1820 Courthouse – Chairman Quintal noted the recent discussions and proposals regarding the future of the 1820 Courthouse amongst the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority, Chamber of Commerce, Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation, and Community Preservation Committee.

Dialogue ensued amongst the members of the Board regarding the differing proposals set forth by the Redevelopment Authority and the Chamber of Commerce for the acquisition of the 1820 Courthouse.  Selectman Machado voiced his support for the Chamber of Commerce’s proposal to acquire the courthouse and seek Community Preservation funds for its renovation and preservation.  Selectman Tavares noted his wish to have both the Redevelopment Authority and Chamber of Commerce attend an upcoming Selectmen’s meeting to discuss their respective proposals and, perhaps, come to some sort of compromise.  Selectman Mahoney echoed Selectman Tavares’ recommendation to invite both organizations to an upcoming meeting.  Chairman Quintal noted his wish to preserve the historic building but expressed concerns over the financial feasibility of Town ownership, as proposed by the Redevelopment Authority. 

The Board appeared to agree upon inviting the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority and Chamber of Commerce to share their proposals pertaining to the future of the 1820 Courthouse at an upcoming meeting.
Letters

Morton Park – Selectman Machado acknowledged a letter from Ted Curtin and the Friends of Morton Park regarding an increasing litter problem around the recreational area. 
New Business
Watercourse Road – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that a section of roadway on Watercourse Road (past Black Cat Road and in between two cranberry bogs) is settling, and he expressed concern that the water main under the road could be damaged by the instability of the roadway surface.

Property at Nelson and Water Streets – Chairman Quintal noted that there is a parcel of property for sale at the corner of Nelson and Water Streets, abutting Nelson Park and along the strip of roadway that does not have a sidewalk.  He inquired if the Redevelopment Authority could consider purchasing the property to install the much-needed sidewalk and then (perhaps) sell it.

Town Manager Search Process
Roberta Kety, Director of Human Resources, provided the Board with informational materials and an overview of recruitment options relative to the search for a new town manager.   Ms. Kety reviewed the typical advertisement procedures and subsequent costs, and she discussed the various services which consultants may be able to provide for the Town within the search process.  It is her professional recommendation, she said, that the Selectmen consider utilizing consultants for the sourcing of candidates.

Ms. Kety provided the Board with some quotes for consulting services, ranging from $7,500 to $11,000 (not including travel and miscellaneous expenses), based on the various services that the Town might wish to procure.  Overall, she noted, the expense for consulting services for the town manager search could cost approximately $15,000. 

Members of the Board posed questions and shared thoughts on advertising options, the geographic range of the candidate search, and the effect that the Charter Committee’s proposal will have on the recruitment of qualified candidates.   The Board identified various aspects of the search that will need to be identified and fleshed out, including geographic range of advertisement, salary, benefits, the legality of residency requirements, and the interim management of the Town during the absence of a permanent town manager.   
Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Contract Negotiations).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would return to open session after executive session.
Return to Open Session

The Board returned to open session from executive session.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to appoint Melissa Arrighi as Plymouth’s Acting Town Manager at a rate of $69.7782 per hour.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
Page 7 of 8

